
282 

25 CFR Ch. I (4–1–11 Edition) § 83.4 

order to provide additional information 
or argument. 

§ 83.4 Filing a letter of intent. 

(a) Any Indian group in the conti-
nental United States that believes it 
should be acknowledged as an Indian 
tribe and that it can satisfy the cri-
teria in § 83.7 may submit a letter of in-
tent. 

(b) Letters of intent requesting ac-
knowledgment that an Indian group ex-
ists as an Indian tribe shall be filed 
with the Assistant Secretary—Indian 
Affairs, Department of the Interior, 
1849 C Street, NW., Washington, DC 
20240. Attention: Branch of Acknowl-
edgment and Research, Mail Stop 2611– 
MIB. A letter of intent may be filed in 
advance of, or at the same time as, a 
group’s documented petition. 

(c) A letter of intent must be pro-
duced, dated and signed by the gov-
erning body of an Indian group and 
submitted to the Assistant Secretary. 

§ 83.5 Duties of the Department. 

(a) The Department shall publish in 
the FEDERAL REGISTER, no less fre-
quently than every three years, a list 
of all Indian tribes entitled to receive 
services from the Bureau by virtue of 
their status as Indian tribes. The list 
may be published more frequently, if 
the Assistant Secretary deems it nec-
essary. 

(b) The Assistant Secretary shall 
make available revised and expanded 
guidelines for the preparation of docu-
mented petitions by September 23, 1994. 
These guidelines will include an expla-
nation of the criteria and other provi-
sions of the regulations, a discussion of 
the types of evidence which may be 
used to demonstrate particular criteria 
or other provisions of the regulations, 
and general suggestions and guidelines 
on how and where to conduct research. 
The guidelines may be supplemented or 
updated as necessary. The Depart-
ment’s example of a documented peti-
tion format, while preferable, shall not 
preclude the use of any other format. 

(c) The Department shall, upon re-
quest, provide petitioners with sugges-
tions and advice regarding preparation 
of the documented petition. The De-
partment shall not be responsible for 

the actual research on behalf of the pe-
titioner. 

(d) Any notice which by the terms of 
these regulations must be published in 
the FEDERAL REGISTER, shall also be 
mailed to the petitioner, the governor 
of the state where the group is located, 
and to other interested parties. 

(e) After an Indian group has filed a 
letter of intent requesting Federal ac-
knowledgment as an Indian tribe and 
until that group has actually sub-
mitted a documented petition, the As-
sistant Secretary may contact the 
group periodically and request clari-
fication, in writing, of its intent to 
continue with the petitioning process. 

(f) All petitioners under active con-
sideration shall be notified, by April 16, 
1994, of the opportunity under § 83.3(g) 
to choose whether to complete their 
petitioning process under the provi-
sions of these revised regulations or 
the previous regulations as published, 
on September 5, 1978, at 43 FR 39361. 

(g) All other groups that have sub-
mitted documented petitions or letters 
of intent shall be notified of and pro-
vided with a copy of these regulations 
by July 25, 1994. 

§ 83.6 General provisions for the docu-
mented petition. 

(a) The documented petition may be 
in any readable form that contains de-
tailed, specific evidence in support of a 
request to the Secretary to acknowl-
edge tribal existence. 

(b) The documented petition must in-
clude a certification, signed and dated 
by members of the group’s governing 
body, stating that it is the group’s offi-
cial documented petition. 

(c) A petitioner must satisfy all of 
the criteria in paragraphs (a) through 
(g) of § 83.7 in order for tribal existence 
to be acknowledged. Therefore, the 
documented petition must include 
thorough explanations and supporting 
documentation in response to all of the 
criteria. The definitions in § 83.1 are an 
integral part of the regulations, and 
the criteria should be read carefully to-
gether with these definitions. 

(d) A petitioner may be denied ac-
knowledgment if the evidence available 
demonstrates that it does not meet one 
or more criteria. A petitioner may also 
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be denied if there is insufficient evi-
dence that it meets one or more of the 
criteria. A criterion shall be considered 
met if the available evidence estab-
lishes a reasonable likelihood of the 
validity of the facts relating to that 
criterion. Conclusive proof of the facts 
relating to a criterion shall not be re-
quired in order for the criterion to be 
considered met. 

(e) Evaluation of petitions shall take 
into account historical situations and 
time periods for which evidence is de-
monstrably limited or not available. 
The limitations inherent in dem-
onstrating the historical existence of 
community and political influence or 
authority shall also be taken into ac-
count. Existence of community and po-
litical influence or authority shall be 
demonstrated on a substantially con-
tinuous basis, but this demonstration 
does not require meeting these criteria 
at every point in time. Fluctuations in 
tribal activity during various years 
shall not in themselves be a cause for 
denial of acknowledgment under these 
criteria. 

(f) The criteria in § 83.7 (a) through 
(g) shall be interpreted as applying to 
tribes or groups that have historically 
combined and functioned as a single 
autonomous political entity. 

(g) The specific forms of evidence 
stated in the criteria in § 83.7 (a) 
through (c) and § 83.7(e) are not manda-
tory requirements. The criteria may be 
met alternatively by any suitable evi-
dence that demonstrates that the peti-
tioner meets the requirements of the 
criterion statement and related defini-
tions. 

§ 83.7 Mandatory criteria for Federal 
acknowledgment. 

The mandatory criteria are: 
(a) The petitioner has been identified 

as an American Indian entity on a sub-
stantially continuous basis since 1900. 
Evidence that the group’s character as 
an Indian entity has from time to time 
been denied shall not be considered to 
be conclusive evidence that this cri-
terion has not been met. Evidence to be 
relied upon in determining a group’s 
Indian identity may include one or a 
combination of the following, as well 
as other evidence of identification by 

other than the petitioner itself or its 
members. 

(1) Identification as an Indian entity 
by Federal authorities. 

(2) Relationships with State govern-
ments based on identification of the 
group as Indian. 

(3) Dealings with a county, parish, or 
other local government in a relation-
ship based on the group’s Indian iden-
tity. 

(4) Identification as an Indian entity 
by anthropologists, historians, and/or 
other scholars. 

(5) Identification as an Indian entity 
in newspapers and books. 

(6) Identification as an Indian entity 
in relationships with Indian tribes or 
with national, regional, or state Indian 
organizations. 

(b) A predominant portion of the pe-
titioning group comprises a distinct 
community and has existed as a com-
munity from historical times until the 
present. 

(1) This criterion may be dem-
onstrated by some combination of the 
following evidence and/or other evi-
dence that the petitioner meets the 
definition of community set forth in 
§ 83.1: 

(i) Significant rates of marriage 
within the group, and/or, as may be 
culturally required, patterned out-mar-
riages with other Indian populations. 

(ii) Significant social relationships 
connecting individual members. 

(iii) Significant rates of informal so-
cial interaction which exist broadly 
among the members of a group. 

(iv) A significant degree of shared or 
cooperative labor or other economic 
activity among the membership. 

(v) Evidence of strong patterns of dis-
crimination or other social distinc-
tions by non-members. 

(vi) Shared sacred or secular ritual 
activity encompassing most of the 
group. 

(vii) Cultural patterns shared among 
a significant portion of the group that 
are different from those of the non-In-
dian populations with whom it inter-
acts. These patterns must function as 
more than a symbolic identification of 
the group as Indian. They may include, 
but are not limited to, language, kin-
ship organization, or religious beliefs 
and practices. 
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